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Who among you remembers 

when chattering swallows used 

to swoop out from under 

bridges or glide over the fields 

of your childhood haunts?  It 

seems these memories are 

becoming more rare, given that 

aerial insectivores (swifts, 

swallows, nightjars), a group of 

birds specializing in a diet of 

flying insects, are declining 

more than any other bird 

group in Canada (The State of 

Canada's Birds, 2012). Over 

the last 40 years, three 

previously widespread species, 

Barn Swallow, Tree Swallow 

and Chimney Swift, have 

experienced population 

declines of 76%, 62% and 95%, 

respectively (Environment 

Canada ð Breeding Bird 

Searching for Swallows and Swifts  

December 2016  

Survey). 

Similarly 

drastic trends 

have been found 

in Atlantic 

Canada (2nd 

Maritimes 

Breeding Bird 

Atlas, 2015). 

The reasons 

behind these 

widespread 

declines are not 

fully understood but may 

include: decreasing availability 

of flying insects due to 

agricultural intensification, 

pesticide use and climate 

change; habitat loss; and human 

persecution due to concerns for 

health and safety (e.g. nests in 

chimneys, bird droppings, and 

perceived spread of pathogens).  

A common factor among 

Chimney Swifts and various 

species of swallow is that much 

of their nesting habitat is on 

private land.  Unlike many 

other species at risk which 

might be rare and difficult to 

find, swallows and swifts can 

literally be found in our own 

backyards ð and buildings!  

This means that landowners 

and communities can play an 

active role in conservation and 

recovery of these species. To 

this end, in 2015, Bird Studies 

Canada launched a new 

5ƻƴΩǘ Ƴƛǎǎ ǘƘƛǎΗ 
Do you have a research project, wildlife topic, 

event, photos, or other related information that 

you would like to see included in BioLink? If so, 

email Danielle Quinn (danielle.quinn@acadiau.ca) 

or Holly Lightfoot ( hlightfoot@birdscanada.org )! 

Weõre always looking for content ideas and photos 

from our membership!  

Continued on page 2  

Barn Swallow fledglings  (Photos:  Alison Patrick)  
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We would like to thank all those who participated in 

the 2016 Spring Seminar.  If you missed the day donõt 

worry, see page 13 for a review.  We look forward to 

the 2017 seminar!  

We also want to thank all those who attended the 

2016 Annual General Meeting in Summerside on PEI.  

If you have any have any photos to submitted from 

this even send them along to the Newsletter Editors!  

 
Do you have a suggestion for the 2017 Spring Seminar 

theme? Weõd love to hear from you! 
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The ASFWB Biolink is 

published twice a year. 

Articles and opinions do not 

necessarily reflect the views 

of the Society or its members. 

Thanks to all who have 

contributed photos and 

articles.  
 

Visit our website at:  

www.asfwb.ca  

program providing information 

about swallows and swifts to 

the general public. This 

program includes an 

educational website, an online 

portal for reporting sightings 

and nests, and digital and 

print resources to support 

landowners in becoming good 

stewards for aerial 

insectivores.  In the Maritimes, 

Swallows and Swifts (continued)  

we also piloted a òSwallows 

and Swiftsó survey which had 

two main goals: (1) to collect 

information about Chimney 

Swifts and swallows on private 

land, especially in barns and 

other structures used for 

nesting and (2) to gauge 

private landownersõ knowledge 

and attitudes toward this 

group of birds. Also, reports of 

Chimney Swifts nesting in 

barns in southwestern Nova 

Scotia made us curious to 

investigate how widespread 

this phenomenon is, and why 

swifts are attracted to nest in 

barns. In the summer of 2016, 

we extended our pilot survey to 

a larger number of landowners 

and properties across a wider 

geographic area. In total, we 

visited 155 sites (42 in 2015 

and 113 in 2016) around NS 

and southern NB.  

In both 2015 and 2016, our 

questionnaires revealed that 

most landowners were 

unaware of the conservation 

issues relating to aerial 

insectivores and that the 

Above:  Through the scope, itõs a 

Barn Swallow!  

(Photos:  Megan MacIntosh, Siobhan 

Darlington)  

Continued on page 3  
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Swallows and Swifts (continued)  

Chimney Swift is listed as a 

Species-At -Risk. However, the 

majority of respondents 

fostered a positive attitude 

toward swallows and swifts, 

and were enthusiastic about 

participating in their 

conservation. While over 80% 

of respondents reported having 

no concerns about swallows or 

swifts nesting on their 

properties, approximately half 

felt that òChimney Swifts 

nesting in my chimney would 

be a fire hazardó (which is not 

the case). For those who did 

express concerns about 

swallows and swifts nesting on 

their property, it was almost 

always related to the mess 

associated with their feces. All 

landowners participating in 

the survey received a package 

with information about aerial 

insectivores, the challenges 

they face, and actions 

landowners can take to make 

their property more hospitable 

to these species.  Given most 

landownersõ positive and 

receptive attitude, we feel that 

more can be done to support 

landowners in stewardship for 

swifts and swallows.  

Only one Chimney Swift nest 

was found in 2016 and none 

were found in 2015.  In 

contrast, Barn Swallows were 

the most prevalent 

aerial insectivore found 

during both the 2015 

and 2016 seasons.  We 

collected detailed data 

on the characteristics of 

barns and surrounding 

habitat, order to better 

understand why some 

barns are chosen by 

Barn Swallows and 

some not.  Despite the 

large variety of barn 

types, habitat and 

building features, one result 

stood out most clearly above all 

others:  Barn Swallow nests 

were significantly more likely 

to occur in structures with at 

least one access point (e.g. 

doors, windows, large holes). 

Barn Swallows were also more 

likely to nest in large barns 

with metal roofing, but this 

seems to be because large, 

metal -roofed structures 

assessed in our study also had 

significantly more access holes.  

If there is a take -home 

message from our results, it is 

this: landowners who wish to 

encourage swift and swallow 

nesting should keep barns 

open during the spring and 

summer!  Also, we encourage 

landowners to continue 

searching for Barn Swallow 

and Chimney Swift nests in 

the peak or darkest, highest 

corner of their barns using a 

bright flashlight. Chimney 

Swifts are rarely heard or seen 

entering, so they are easy to 

miss! Your sightings will help 

us document and better 

understand populations of 

these lovely creatures.   

Amy Lee and  Ally (on mat. 

leave) work at Bird Studies 

Canada on aerial insectivores.  

 

To participate in the 

landowner survey contact 

Amy Lee at: 

marswifts@birdscanada.org  

Cliff Swallow nests (Photo:  Megan MacIntosh 

and Siobhan Darlington)  

For more Information on Aerial Insectivores visit: 

www.birdscanada.org/volunteer/ai  
  

If you find a swifts or swallow (or any bird) nesting consider entering your 

data into Project NestWatch  

www.birdscanada.org/volunteer/pnw/index.jsp  
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Written by Danielle Quinn  
 

The ASFWB executive 

committee is excited to 

announce the launch of our 

new Society website, found 

at www.asfwb.ca ! 

 

In April, 2016, we teamed 

up with Dalhousie 

Universityõs Community 

Outreach Computer Science 

Course, a course designed to 

provide real -world 

experience for computer 

science students through 

projects submitted by 

community groups such as 

charities and non -profit 

organizations. In early May, 

we met with our student 

development team, (Eric, 

Carson, Charlotte, and 

Daniel), and discussed 

challenges with our previous 

website. We soon 

established the primary 

requirements that we 

wanted to meet, including: 

the implementation of a 

content management 

system, a re -design of the 

website, an updated 

payment system, a 

scholarship portal where 

scholarship recipients could 

post updates about their 

research, and the 

documentation and training 

that would be required for 

the Society to manage and 

maintain the website.  

 

The past couple of months 

has seen our ASFWB Web 

Site Manager Greg Johnson 

hard at work editing and 

updating content, and 

launching the site publicly! 

Some of our favourite 

features of the new site 

include blog posts about 

recent events and research, 

and the ability to easily 

donate to the scholarship 

fund online!  

 

We hope you all take a 

moment to explore the new, 

always changing, website. A 

huge thank you goes out to 

Dalhousie University, our 

amazing student 

development team, and 

Greg Johnson for all his 

hard work!  

WEõVE MOVED! 

www.asfwb.ca 

http://www.asfwb.ca
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Whatõs in your gut, leftovers or lunch? 

Written by Kami Harris  
 

I recently attended the ASFWB meeting in Summerside, PEI 

and had the honour of taking home the 2nd place prize student 

presentation for my talk òWhatõs in your gut, leftovers or 

lunch? Determining if tick gut contents are blood meal 

remnants or a result of interrupted feeding.ó  At Mount Allison 

University in Sackville, NB our lab receives hundreds of ticks 

per year as part of the surveillance program conducted by my 

supervisor, Dr. Vett Lloyd.  While cataloging our wild -caught, 

unfed, unengorged ticks we noticed that some blood was visible 

in the gut of the ticks.  After consulting with an entomologist 

we were told that since ticks use a blood meal to acquire the 

nutrients necessary to molt to the next life stage, some blood 

will remain in the gut after the molting process is complete.  I 

found this explanation unsettling, and after reviewing the 

images in our tick bank, I figured out why.  Our surveillance 

program relies heavily on community involvement and many of 

the ticks submitted are removed from pets and people.  

Unengorged ticks that were found attached and feeding on a 

mammalian host, ie: had lunch in their gut, were virtually 

indistinguishable from ticks that had leftovers in their gut.  If 

we couldnõt visually distinguish them, could we quantitatively 

distinguish between ticks that have previously fed and ticks 

that have molted but not yet fed?  This is when I posed the 

question to my ticks ð Whatõs in your gut, leftovers or lunch?  
 

To contribute to Kamiõs research and the many other projects in the 

lab, visit :  

www.mta.ca/Community/Research_and_creative/

Tick_and_Lyme_disease_research/Tick_testing/Tick_testing/  

Lita OõHalloran is a Masters student at Acadia University in 

Wolfville, Nova Scotia studying the population dynamics of striped 

bass. She earned her undergraduate degree (õ16) at Acadia in 

Biology. Previous to that she completed two diplomas in Ecosystem 

Management (õ13 & õ12) at Sir Sandford Fleming College in Lindsay, 

Ontario. Lita has a wide variety of interests in the environmental 

field and has worked on projects such as tallgrass prairie and sand 

dune restoration, invasive species outreach, and watershed 

management. In her spare time Lita can be found restoring classic 

cars and volunteering on the local search and rescue team.  

Meet the new VP of Student Affairs  

Above:  Black -legged Tick  

(Dermacentor variabilis; Photo:  M.Smith )  

Below:  Wood Tick Ixodes scapularis;  

Photo:  G.Alpert)  

https://www.mta.ca/Community/Research_and_creative/Tick_and_Lyme_disease_research/Tick_testing/Tick_testing/
https://www.mta.ca/Community/Research_and_creative/Tick_and_Lyme_disease_research/Tick_testing/Tick_testing/

